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ABSTRACT Among other issues, right to property and settlement have been the major causes of conflicts in
Africa, especially with regard to land and land resources, which is perceived as a common holding that binds
generations past, present and future together. Unfortunately, this notion about land is either rarely or not considered
in the process of land reforms. There have been series of redefinition of right to land in various countries of the
continent, to the extent that there are confusions regarding what the standards are, culminating in pressures and
contestations over land between and betwixt groups. This paper presents the African conceptualization of land and
importance of land to the people, the philosophy underpinning land reforms by African leaders, and how the
implementation of these reforms generate conflicts.

INTRODUCTION

A close examination of the scenario in most
societies in sub-Saharan Africa will attest to the
fact that a lot of changes are taking place in the
social, economic, political and other aspects of
life of the people of the continent. Notable among
these changes is the status of individual and
group members of various African societies to
land. In other words, ownership of land in most
countries in the continent has exchanged hands
right from the period of colonialism. The advent
of colonial power positioned ownership of land
to the government through land policies and
legislations as it was the case in Nigeria Land
and Native rights proclamation of 1910, thereby
creating a shift from the traditional African con-
cept of right to land to an alien one. These new
legislations were more or less an extension or
exportation of European colonialists’ idea about
land to African societies. After independence,
the postcolonial African nation states govern-
ments embarked on what may be termed revolu-
tionary legislations to redress or at the extreme
cases undo what the colonialists have done with
regard to land legislations. There were great
hopes that these attempts would yield positive
dividends, which will at the end make people get
what belongs to them but the extent to which
this guess is correct leaves a lot to contentions.

Instead, it appears that the emergent African
leaders with their new land policies took the in-
herent long existed notion of land with its cos-
mological implications in most African societies

for granted, and continued on the ways of the
colonialists. They seem to have made no deter-
mined effort to redress the situation of African
peoples, especially the rural peasants who for
some decades were relegated to their landless
status, as it were clearly the case in most East
African countries, Kenya, Uganda, and Tanza-
nia. The fact still remains that peasants are dis-
possessed of land which is their historical, an-
cestral, spiritual, cultural and economic heritage.
From the perspective of these land policies, the
indigenous people have become tenants on their
own lands according to the dictates, interpreta-
tions and application of the various land poli-
cies. Far from being leasers of land to the set-
tlers, government and its agencies, they are in
most part of the continent leaseholders at
present time and landless in some parts. This
changing position has been one of the problems
and worries among many societies in the conti-
nent, which had led to liberation struggles, no-
tably in Zimbabwe (Cliffe 2001) and other Afri-
can countries, where  ideas about land and not
just competing claims to land alone, were at the
heart of one renowned episode in Meru land of
Tanzania (Spear 1996).

It is obvious that the assemblage of the var-
ious land regulations and policies at different
periods from the colonial through the post colo-
nial era, coupled with the indigenous arrange-
ments on ground created a sort of confusion
about land in most parts of the continent. While
the urban dwellers could contend with the west-
ernized colonial and post-colonial regulations
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to land, the rural peasants are found within the
confines and paradox of the native, colonial and
post colonial land regulations to contend with
in their lives. The main thrust of this paper there-
fore is to address the implications of the con-
flicting land reforms, and how land relates to
conflict situations in the African political and
social landscape.

METHODS AND  SOURCES  OF  DATA

This paper relied mainly on the secondary
sources of information. In other words no em-
pirical fieldwork aimed at data collection was
carried out in the process of generating data,
although, the researcher’s informed knowledge
and guesses (emic perspective) about the sub-
ject matter and the areas of coverage represents
a veritable source of information. Secondary data
utilized for this discourse include gray literature,
government gazettes, publications and periodi-
cals, newspapers and text books. Data extracted
from these sources were sorted in a manner that
they became useful in the write-up of this paper
through a systematic content analytical tech-
nique.

OBSERVATIONS  AND  DISCUSSION

Importance of Land to Peoples’ Livelihood
in Sub-Saharan Africa

Economically, land means much to Africans.
Livelihood in Africa depends so much on land,
especially due to the agrarian nature of the soci-
eties where over 70% of its population live in
rural areas and engage in peasant agriculture. It
is true and should be stressed that the use of
land for direct production of livelihoods con-
tributes less of a proportion than in the past due
to the occupational changes that occur across
the societies of the continent but this change in
production has not substantially altered the rel-
evance of land to the people and societies of
Africa. The importance of land irrespective of
various competing conditions is not proportion-
ately reduced because land still provides a por-
tion of livelihoods that may be the difference
between survival or not. Indirectly, land offers
the base structure, and sometimes the only ba-
sis for social security throughout life among
Africans. The question then is what could be
more basic to people’s livelihoods and survival

than land? In a practical sense, what is usually
seen as relationship of a people or household to
a small plot of land usually has a complexity that
poses a great intellectual challenge for the out-
sider to comprehend. As Cliffe (2001) noted, in
Arusha and Meru, people sustained more subtle
and complex ideas about land. Land did of
course have singular economic significance for
people who relied on it to produce virtually all of
their economic, alimentary as well as social needs
where land was the source not only of good, but
also wealth in disposable land surpluses.

Meaning of Land in Indigenous Sub-Saharan
Africa Societies

In most sub-Saharan African societies, land
by its nature is regarded as the economic and
subsistence base of a people. The economic
importance of land accounts for its use as the
base for agricultural activities in the predomi-
nantly agrarian societies in African continent. It
forms the ecological background in which so-
cial, political and economic activities of a people
are determined (Obioha 1992). Physically, land
therefore becomes the progenitor of not just
wealth but overall existence of a people. Settle-
ment, farming, and other aspects of source of
human existence are interrelated in one way or
the other to land.  Land in most Africa societies
includes the soil and things on the soil, which
form part of the land in which they exist (Coker
1961; Lloyd 1961; Obi 1963). Irrespective of what
may be the slight variation from the studies of
the above authors, the common conception as
regards the African ideology, belief, ethos and
worldviews about land remains basically the
same.

Beyond the physical and subsistence based
meaning, Africans see land as an object that has
spiritual and other implications. It is perceived
as a birth right of every male child in the patriar-
chal societies and an aspect of man’s socio-po-
litical status as it is the case among the Tivs of
Nigeria, captured in Bohannan (1953). Most so-
cieties in Africa perceived land as a common
property that serves as a link between the liv-
ing, the dead and the unborn members. It is a
common holding and a piece that binds genera-
tions past, present, and future together. The liv-
ing members of African societies hold their an-
cestral land handed down to them by the dead,
in trust for the future members. The above state-
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ments suggest the notion for sacredness of land
in Africa (Obioha 1992; Obioha and Molapo 2007;
Obioha 2008a).

The political conception of land has made it
a point of discord among peoples of African or-
igin. In Africa, land was used as the measure of
wealth and political strength of each group, the
amount of land acquired by each group depict-
ing its prowess in the past, and even contest-
able in the present political dispensation. Being
alienated from ones own land is perceived as
the worst deprivation that could occur to any
living being. The history had it that the colonial
masters found it extremely difficult to alienate
Africans from their land in spite of the cons,
tricks and violent modes they adopted in the
process ( Obioha and Molapo 2007).

These emerging conceptions and views
about land in most societies in sub-Saharan Af-
rica societies point to the fact that the meaning
of land in relation to African concepts of proper-
ty relations is radically different from the con-
ventional ideas in the western society. There-
fore, contestations over these conceptions and
ideas about “land to the people of Africa” may
amount to more than just an intellectual wran-
gle, but also some far reaching prejudices. The
various meanings attached to land in most Afri-
can societies could be perceived as unitary in
nature with basic commonalties as a result of
certain historical, cultural, magical and religious
beliefs and emotional identities that run across
societies in the sub-Saharan Africa.  These fac-
tors have serious impact on the type of land
tenure practiced in any society (Adigwe 1992).

Pre-colonial Land Tenure System in
Sub-Saharan Africa Societies

Land tenure may be defined as the terms and
conditions on which land is held, used and trans-
acted (Adams et al. 1999). The system of land
tenure governs the traditional or legal rights in-
dividuals or groups have to land and the result-
ing social relationships among the rural popula-
tion. Its components are the system of land own-
ership and system of labour organization. In ac-
cordance with the existing conditions in sub-
Saharan Africa, land tenure systems have de-
veloped throughout the societies, whereby both
natural conditions (climate, soil conditions, to-
pography) as well as social factors (socio-cul-
tural values, political ideology, level of techno-

logical development, population trend, changes
in the cost price relationships, etc.) played a role.

In most African societies before colonialism,
land tenure is a subject that goes beyond present
generations. Indeed, both the generations past,
present, and unborn are equal stakeholders to
land in African context. The rules and regulation
stipulating the tenure system forms part and
parcel of customary laws and custom of every
society. Customary land laws as practiced in
Africa in essence constitute the rules, which
guide the ownership, use, and acquisition of land
in Africa. Lloyd (1962) described these laws as
natural laws and customs, which are ancient and
observed and their supposed antiquity being
the basis of their authority. These land rules in
Africa are not written; rather they are oral in
nature and transmitted through generations by
folklores and oral traditions. These laws define
the working framework of tenurial procedures
such as inheritance rule, land pledging, gift land
and kola tenancy, to mention but a few. Thus,
the operation and existence of these laws is in-
tricately connected with the meaning of land to
Africans before colonial rule.

With regard to the concept of ownership
within the entire framework of the tenure sys-
tem, land ownership system in Africa is conten-
tious in nature, although there are several com-
mon grounds on which various societies’ type
and system converge. There appears to be no
monolithic opinion on whether there was a com-
mon land ownership pattern that got across all
African societies. However, the system of land
holding recognized by most societies in Africa
according to their customary laws was neither
absolutely communal nor individual ownership
in nature (Elias 1951). The relationship within
cultural groups in Nigeria for instance is invari-
ably complex, such that the right of individual
members co-exists with those of group (commu-
nity, family, and lineage) in the same parcel of
land. An individual member of a family, lineage
or group has only right of possession and use
of land rather than that ownership. In espous-
ing this view, it could be deduced that both the
individual and the community have different
kinds of right and interest in any particular piece
of land that exists. Thus, while the individual
holds land in trust for the community or family,
the community claims the overall control. A
study by Jones (1949) on the Igbos of South-
Eastern Nigerian suggests that every land be-
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longs to a group of people either a lineage or a
community, there is no concept of abandonment
of land or “no man’s land”. Land whether culti-
vated or not belongs to a lineage and within the
lineage the individual has security of tenure and
use of the land he needs for specific needs such
as building his house, farming and other eco-
nomic activities. The absence of notion for free
land pre-supposes that there was no individual
free access to land without the backing of the
community. Land in most African societies is
strictly a communal heritage and property (Ekong
1988).

The view that land in most African societies
is strictly a communal property is to some extent
limited to some societies and cannot be adjudged
to be universal. For instance, among the Bugisu,
Gayer (1957) found that individual land owner-
ship exists, which practically provides for buy-
ing, selling, giving, exchanging, lending and
short term leasing of land before colonialism.
Though, Gayer was not emphatic on the magni-
tude, pattern and extent of the practice before
colonialism, which created more fledging and
consequently fertile ground for the practice in
terms of laws that enable individualism and by
extension individual ownership of land. Com-
munal land and individual land strictly co-exist-
ed and are observed, although this practice may
be one of the results of evolutionary processes
and changes in cultural practices. More suc-
cinctly, communal lands among the Igbo are
those held by community for purposes of com-
mon interest, while individual lands are those
that surround individual houses (Obioha 1992)
on which individual members of various com-
munities have absolute right to use and not to
dispose of it, which condition does not make
land an individual property in the society. Irre-
spective of the individual occupation of parcels
of land probably because of the settlement pat-
tern of the society as it was the case among the
Igbo of Nigeria, the common feature that runs
across most societies and ethnic groups in Afri-
ca is the communal ownership of land. Similarly
in Southern Africa, Beinart’s fascinating case of
Pondoland in present day Republic of South
Africa illuminates that the Chiefs certainly did
not exercise their power primarily by controlling
access to specific pieces of land. In this case,
once a group had been accepted by the chief
and had an area of settlement pointed out, the
distribution of land for cultivation was largely

left to individual homestead heads. The Chiefs
did, however, exercise more direct control over
communal resources such as the major forests
(Beinart 1982) and “unoccupied” lands.

Quite fascinating about communal owner-
ship of land, especially with regard to African
societies is the assumption that individualism
and personal greed was not widespread before
colonialism. Across the societies and continent
of Africa, the communal tenure system is sus-
tained by some factors, which range from reli-
gious ideology, politics, and economy. In an at-
tempt to describe these underlying features,
Colson (1971) specifically, highlighted the fact
that land was bounded up with the religious ide-
ology, politics, economy and social organiza-
tion of the natives of Valley Tonga of Zambia,
and which is customarily connected with the
entire social structure as Dike (1983) also ob-
served among the Igbo people of southeastern
Nigeria. Another important factor is the consid-
eration that land was not perceived as scarce
and “valuable”. The concept of valuable implies
that land is neither a commodity nor monetarily
transferable asset, priceless and therefore can-
not be put to a particular cost.  Biebuyck (1963)
in his book African Agrarian System enunciat-
ed that land was in abundance in consideration
with the population before colonialism in most
African societies, and was relatively within the
reach of every member of a community, as Brack
(1961) proffered among the Mbozi Nyihe of
South Western Tanzania. Generally, it is a con-
sensus among scholars and observers that land
use in Africa is one where any one who wanted
land simply go out and cultivate some unem-
ployed portions. Furthermore, the existence of
the rule of inalienability of land in Africa is one
of the factors that sustained communal claim to
land. Individuals who have access to lands do
not have the right to dispose of such lands for
personal monetary or financial gains because of
the religious or magico-religious attitude and
belief of Africans towards land. Price (1933) and
Green (1941) found that in most African societ-
ies, the myth of the original ancestor according
to which common origin of the members of a
community is traced, renders inconceivable the
giving away of ancestral land to non-autochth-
onous individuals or groups. In this regard, com-
munity and family land have been held inalien-
able from a desire to preserve it for the require-
ments of the owning group, past, present and
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future. Biebuyck (1963) observed also that in
many situations, the growth of a feeling of inse-
curity and of hostility towards outsiders, as the
outcome of increased land scarcity and greater
demand for land, have resulted in stressing the
concepts of inalienability, of group ownership
and of ritual sanction in land tenure. This has
generated some unanswered questions, ten-
sions and compromises towards the inalienabil-
ity,  owing to the demystification of the age long
held “ancestral possession notion”.

In most societies in Africa, even though there
is a common believe that all existing land belong
to the communities or groups, the individual
members still maintain certain rights over some
lands. This brings to question, the issue of ac-
quisition and occupation of land by individuals
in various communities. Effective occupation is
a rule through which original title to land can be
acquired. It entails a claim by first consistent
settlement. Rights on lands acquired through
this means by individuals are usually strong,
which customarily involves the ability to clear,
farm, settle, and develop a virgin piece of land.
This rule and procedure was employed as the
means of land acquisition during the early set-
tlement period of the indigenes of various towns
and villages in Africa (Obioha 1992).

Following the argument on the system of
land tenure in most African societies, two basic
systems could be identified– communal and in-
dividual systems. However, even though both
systems are practiced side by side with each
other, the meaning and position of the commu-
nal system overrides the individual interest.
Thus, it could be concluded that irrespective of
the more pronounced “individuality” in some
parts of Africa, land in most sub-Saharan Afri-
can societies was communally based. It is im-
portant to note however that the notion of com-
munal tenure system which makes land a com-
mon property of the community does not mean
that every individual have equal access as it is
supposed to be. For instance there was no equal
access to land between male and female mem-
bers of most societies in sub-Saharan Africa that
were patriarchal. Most societies limited the orig-
inal right of access to land only to taxable adult
male members of their communities. In this re-
gard, women can only take part in the use of
land either through their fathers or husbands as
it was the case. For instance in pre-colonial South
Africa, even though women do not have direct

share of land from the community, yet land was
allocated to families, and women had strong
rights within the family (Preston-Whyte 1974:
180; Simons 1968: 194; Wilson and Elton Mills
1952: 133). Despite the strengthening of male
control over land, women are often the primary
users of arable land and the obligation to pro-
vide family members with access to the means
of livelihood has remained a strongly held value
and norm.  Therefore, the impression that wom-
en had limited access to land in the pre-colonial
period seems to be wrong to some extent.  Walk-
er (2002: 11) pointed out that the interpretation
of ‘customary’ law by colonial administrators
and magistrates served to strengthen, not weak-
en, patriarchal controls over women and to freeze
a level of subordination to male kin (father, hus-
band, brother-in-law, son) that was unknown in
pre-colonial societies. For other different social
categories that existed in the societies, there was
also somewhat an unequal distribution of land
among members. This brings up to the fore that
one can not rule out that there was somewhat
class conflict in most African societies in rela-
tion to land.

Colonial Land Reforms and their Implications
on the Tenure System in Sub-Saharan African
Societies

During the colonial era, the colonial masters
embarked on some land policies that sustained
their administration in African countries. In Ni-
geria for instance, during the last ninety-two
years, various land policies have been enacted.
Their scope for the most part has been regional
rather than nationwide, which ranged from Land
and Native Rights Proclamation of 1910 to the
Land Tenure Law of 1962 of the northern region
of Nigeria (before the republican status in 1963).
Similarly, colonial land reforms were made in
Kenya, Zimbabwe, and other African countries
before their independence. These colonial re-
forms, however led to far reaching disadvan-
tage to African natives who were mostly rural
peasants. In South Africa for example, the dis-
tortions in the contemporary reality of ‘custom-
ary’ or ‘communal’ land tenure can be under-
stood only in the context of the centuries old
history of dispossession, state intervention, and
a variety of localised reactions and adaptations.
These were accompanied by fundamental modi-
fications of indigenous land regimes to a very
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large extent, which is tantamount to their com-
plete destruction or replacement as could be in-
terpreted from 1913 Land Act promulgated un-
der the Union of South Africa. A complex and
regionally specific history of conquest and set-
tlement saw white non-natives sometimes re-
ferred to as “settlers” taking possession of most
of the land surface of South Africa with state
policies that reconfigured the livelihood and land
tenure systems of the indigenous populations
in ways that served the interests of the domi-
nant classes, including most White population
during the apartheid era. The act decreed that
only certain areas of the country could be owned
by natives. These areas until late nineties to-
taled only 13% of the entire land mass of the
Union of South Africa (Collins and Burns 2007:
346). The act created a system of land tenure
that deprived the majority South Africa’s inhab-
itants of the right to own land which had major
socio-economic repercussions.

 Similarly, in Southern Rhodesia during the
colonial period, farm workers were not consid-
ered as a relevant category in discussion of the
racial land division. Instead the concern of the
colonial masters was balancing (in a highly un-
equal manner) the “needs” of European farmers
with those of “native” (Moyo et al. 2000). In
South Africa, a number of scholars have de-
scribed the extensive reconfiguration of ‘cus-
tom’ that took place in the early colonial period
in relation to land matters, which involved not
simply the imposition of Eurocentric views and
prejudices on the part of colonisers, but creat-
ing an environment that was for their own inter-
est. This new land policies ‘feudal’ model fitted
well with British ways of thinking about states
and societies, linked British land law and colo-
nial contexts, and served the interests of regimes
seeking to acquire land for settlers (Chanock
1991).

In most societies of Africa, the process and
eventual outcome of the colonial land policies
or reforms were unprogressive when the inter-
est of the native rural peasants is considered.
Study from Kenya (Alila et al. 1985) enunciated
that Kenya experienced traumatic changes in
land tenure systems beginning from 1895 colo-
nial inception. The most significant change in-
volved the colonial introduction of a completely
new mode of production, which could be cate-
gorized as a capitalist mode from socio-political
economy point of view. This new mode in agri-

culture especially forced a new relation with land
both in terms of ownership and infrastructure
on African people. In the process, the colonial
administration alienated huge tracts of land from
the African natives, and thus reducing their sta-
tus from that of rightful owners or users, to non-
owners and no-rightful users of their land of
inheritance. The 1913 Land Act in South Africa
entrenched existing reserves or ‘locations’ and
the overall distribution of land within which
scheduled “native areas” covered 7% of the land
area. The 1936 Land and Trust Act added anoth-
er 6% to this, bringing the amount of land re-
served for African occupation to 13%. This land
became the African ‘homelands’, or Bantustans,
under apartheid. In these areas land-holders’
rights to transfer or bequeath land were limited,
the size of allotments was set, and women’s land
rights were circumscribed (Cousins and Claas-
ens 2006: 4).

The second phase involved the em-
ployment of the alienated Africans as squatting
labourers in the alienated land now owned by
European settlers, which confirms permanent
separation from the land they now worked on.
In Kenya, colonial appropriation of land and
alienation of a large section of the African peo-
ple produced a situation where by 1930, proba-
bly more than 15,000 Kiambu Kikuyu had lost
their land ownership while a similar number lost
their communal or “tenant at will” use of land. A
total of over 45,000 people lost their land among
the Kikuyu of Kenya (Sorrenson 1968). By 1945,
there were about 202,000 squatters and labour-
ers in European farms within the Kikuyu areas
of Kenya. Even though there were no immediate
available estimates for other areas of Kenya
where colonial alienation of land took place, a
total of more than 7.5 million acres of land had
been alienated and were in the hands of about
3,600 European farmers (IBRD 1963). Meanwhile,
only 11.65 million acres out of the un-alienated
120 million acres were available for cultivation
by the African population.  It could be recalled
from Kenya case that these colonial land reforms
affected the relationship between Africans. The
process of alienation took a fresh turn when
competition among Africans for the little land in
the reserve began, in which several litigations
favoured the wealthier Africans (Alila 1985). Af-
ricans were forcefully removed from their own
fertile land and thrown into the less favourable
lands, as it was the case with the Masai of Na-
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kuru and Laikipia districts that were thrown
into Narok and Kajiado districts. The ultimate
aim of the colonial masters was to create land-
lessness and therefore consequent poverty
among the African peasants in Kenya. Further
confusion was created and a deeper alienation
entrenched when the idea of creating cheap la-
bour was conceived by the colonists. In South
Africa, the situation was more intense and op-
pressive as African ‘reserves’ were created, as a
way of containing resistance and to facilitate
the supply of cheap labour for the emerging cap-
italist economy. They also lowered the cost of
colonial administration through a system of in-
direct rule, within which traditional leaders un-
dertook local administration on behalf of the
state. Many Africans, especially on the High-
veld and in Natal, continued to live on white-
owned farms and for decades remained the main
agricultural producers as labour tenants or share-
croppers. The experience of the dispossessed
was quite unimaginable as loss of land in Afri-
can conception implies loss of self, identity and
other important connotations to land.

However, as there were in other societies in
Africa, in Kenya, the colonial administration
consolidated its hold on land through the Sw-
ynnerton Plan of 1953. The plan was to set in
motion a drive to alter the notion and fact of
land ownership, as well as the attitude of Afri-
cans towards land as an indispensable means of
subsistence (Swynnerton 1955). Under this plan,
the small pieces of land scattered in several ar-
eas were to be consolidated into single units
registered under individual ownership. This was
a departure from the traditional land tenure sys-
tem in which communal ownership or control
and disposal of land prevailed in most African
societies. Through this means, it is evident that
the western private property rights would be
extended to the African societies in Kenya. In
Nigeria also, similar colonial reforms led to res-
ervation of some areas known as Government
Reservation Areas (GRA) in all the cities of the
Federation. These areas were in most cases the
best part of the cities both in context and quality
of life. Similar practice in South Africa metamor-
phosed into segregating the country into areas
that could be inhabited by whites alone and the
rest unclassified zones before the end of apart-
heid regime. This was given effect from the pro-
mulgation of the unpopular group area Act. Stud-
ies have shown the impact of colonialism on the

existing land law system and tenure pattern in
some countries in the sub-Saharan Africa. Spe-
cifically from gender relation perspective, the
colonial land policies widened the gulf between
men and women in relation to land to the disad-
vantage of the womenfolk. From this point of
view, Walker (2002) emphasises shifts in the char-
acter of women’s land rights, in the context of
pressures towards individualised interpretations
of custom:

…the interpretation of ‘customary’ law by
colonial administrators and magistrates served
to strengthen, not weaken, patriarchal controls
over women and to freeze a level of subordina-
tion to male kin (father, husband, brother-in-
law, son) that was unknown in precolonial so-
cieties… this project involved not simply the
imposition of eurocentric views and prejudices
on the part of colonisers, but also the collusion
of male patriarchs within African society, who
were anxious to shore up their diminishing con-
trol over female reproductive and productive
power’ (Walker 2002: 11).

Chanock (1994:84) concludes that an indige-
nous system of land tenure did not exist under
colonial conditions’, and that its ‘shadow’ was
used to deny the establishment of freehold ten-
ure for Africans in an increasingly capitalist
economy; this also ‘distorted the rights recog-
nizable and could be asserted in the customary
one. What Chanock tried to justify is the fact
that the colonial administration in various sub-
Saharan African countries before independence
deliberately sidelined the notions that may be
interpreted as the indigenous systems. From a
stronger perspective, Biebuyck’s (1963) over-
view of changes in land tenure in the early colo-
nial period notes the influence of a growing scar-
city of land due to increased population, agri-
cultural development, the development of new
markets and growing demand for good quality
land; new ideologies of inheritance and econom-
ic co-operation; new legislation and interven-
tions by the courts; and large-scale resettlement
of people. He emphasises the wide range of re-
sponses by people to these changes – sales of
land became widespread in some areas, but else-
where remained repugnant; in some places rights
became highly individualised, in others they re-
mained under the control of groups or political
authorities. A general tendency where land was
held in common by villages was for inheritance
rights to fields to be exercised more strongly by
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individuals and families; where it was held by
kinship groupings, the size and genealogical
depth of these groups tended to shrink.  As a
result of change in the economy from peasant
cropping to cash cropping among the Gwambe
Tonga people began to evaluate their old land in
new ways, which is also a corollary of the intro-
duction of money economy (Colson 1971). Sim-
ilarly, Dike (1983) in his examination of the change
in status of land among the Igbo of Nigeria also
attributed the change in perception of land to
several factors, which include contact with the
European culture, the development of urban cen-
tres, the introduction of money in the economy
and increase in population. The emergence of
sale of land as he observed is strictly one of the
impacts of colonialism. These were some of the
anomalies inherent in the colonial land reforms,
which alienated African natives from their own
land, substituted the native land tenure system
with the western and further created landless-
ness and poverty among Africans in all ramifi-
cations.

Post-colonial Land Reforms and Policies
in Africa and the Underpinning Philosophies

The emergent African leaders in most post
colonial or independent African nation states
initiated major land reforms. Many problems had
accrued as a result of the existence of the colo-
nial land policies which most post colonial gov-
ernments were saddled to address. For instance,
the post independence government in Kenya
has been involved in tackling the problem of
landlessness, while those of Zimbabwe and
South Africa were concentrated in reinstating
the lost human status on land. In Nigeria, 18
years after the independence, the federal gov-
ernment promulgated a decree that aimed to make
land more affordable for agricultural production.

Going by specific country case, the Kenya
post independence government under Jomo
Kenyatta in 1963 made land policy to address
the imbalance of the past. The philosophy un-
derpinning this Kenyentta reform was to redis-
tribute land to native rural peasant Africans who
lost their lands during the colonial era. Presi-
dent Kenyatta designed a land distribution pro-
gramme described by him as “to take the steam
out of the kettle” having observed that land
was central in major rebellion and upheavals in
colonial Kenya. In all the settler colonies in Afri-

ca, where the struggle for liberation took on some
form of armed resistance, demands for land pro-
vided a banner to organise around and thus the
issue of redistribution or restitution of land was
inevitably a crucial post-independence policy
agenda item (Cliffe 2001). However, the extent
and form of such land reform varied. In one of
the first scheme in Kenya, the postcolonial gov-
ernment redistributed over 1 million of the 9 mil-
lion acres previously reserved for whites to Af-
rican small holders. Cliffe also noted that ele-
ments of a similar story as obtains in Kenya also
played out in Zimbabwe, following its indepen-
dence some 23 years later. The landless and the
land poor peasants who had been mobilized to
provide the base for a long war of liberation were
among the beneficiaries of a government reset-
tlement programme. After Zimbabwean indepen-
dence, some 3 million hectares of land were trans-
ferred to African hands and much of this land
was beneficial both to social stability, increas-
ing African agricultural production and more
importantly for identity reassurance and self
worth.

In Nigeria and Ghana, major land reforms took
place some years after independence. With par-
ticular reference to Nigeria, a new land use de-
cree No. 6 was promulgated on March 27, 1978
by the federal military government. The main
rational and philosophy of the land use decree
was to remove the serious obstacle on the path
of fast economic and social development of Ni-
geria. Hitherto, it has not been easy to acquire
land for development purposes. Governments,
corporate bodies and even individuals, requir-
ing small parcels of land for setting up indus-
tries or housing estates were denied the oppor-
tunity. Land prices were exorbitant and arbitrari-
ly fixed. In a very succinct justification of their
actions the government made it clear in the Act
that since the total land area of the country Ni-
geria is absolutely fixed, while the demand for it
continues to grow very rapidly in consonance
with the growth in population and economic
activity, it is therefore imperative to control and
administer such a scarce natural asset on behalf
and for the benefit of all the people of Nigeria
(Federal Ministry of Information 1978).

Consequences of Changing Land Reforms in
Post-colonial Sub-Saharan African States

In spite of the laudable objectives of the
postcolonial land policies in the contemporary
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African nation states, it could be pointed out
that most of them have been fraught with prob-
lem of implementation. Against this background,
Okpala (1979) argued that the relevance of the
new land policy in Nigeria did not lie in the de-
cree itself as such, but rather on the manner of
implementation of the policy and on the out-
come of the exercise. Suggestively, he believes
that what Nigeria needed was not much of a new
law, but a more efficient way of implementing
existing land control measures. Furthermore, a
decade after the enactment of land use decree in
Nigeria, the implementation of the policy had
been referred to as haphazard arising from the
failure of the policy makers to take due cogni-
zance of the social and cultural problems at the
time the act was promulgated (Omotola 1988).
There is yet a convincing outcome from the Land
Use Act in Nigeria that strongly justifies the pro-
mulgation of such law. Anonymous observation
from social critics and economic and social com-
mentators point to a huge allegation that the law
was meant to benefit the elites and has in practi-
cal terms benefited them due to the requirements
that are attached to ownership of land such as
the Certificate of Occupancy or Deed of Assign-
ment as the case may be. These documents are
issued by the Office of State Governors of vari-
ous states of the Federation, where the “social-
ly weak” and poor cannot access.

In practice, the various post-colonial land
reforms in African nation states produced some
consequences that may be regarded as undesir-
able to the public but more desirable to the tech-
nocrats.  Commenting on the practicality of the
land reforms for the benefit of all stakeholders in
sub-Saharan African states, Wily (2006) enunci-
ated that limitations abound. In practice, there is
more de-concentration of State agencies to the
local level than real devolutionary empowerment
of community level bodies, elected or otherwise.
Moreover, delivery or assisted uptake of oppor-
tunities to register customary properties is limit-
ed, while much of the impressive progress re-
mains on the written page. Even, programme
design is distinctively unwieldy and tends to
rest upon costly state-driven institutional re-
forms. Technically, the accumulations of the new
legislations upon the colonial ones have further
transferred the ownership of land from the “orig-
inal owners” or the masses to the capitalists who
control various governments of these countries.
Toulmin and Quan (2000:37) concludes from

Kenyan case that “the process of registration of
titles has been very costly and the real benefits
ambiguous, and tenure reform alone is not likely
to enhance small holder production without a
range of associated measures, as well as the
damaging impact on the position of the poor.
Also, in Nigeria, referring to the political econo-
mists definition of government as a group of
people that manage the common business of
the bourgeoisies, it is then appropriate to say
that the bourgeoisies in the name of govern-
ment took over all lands in Nigeria, and most
likely in other African nation sates at the dawn
of independence. This argument can be substan-
tiated from the fact that in the contemporary land
reforms in most African states, right to own land
is strictly limited to the ability of the individual
to document such land and obtain certificates
of occupancy from the state governor or local
government area Chairman, as may be the case
in Nigeria, which is previously noted in this pa-
per. Undocumented experiences of the common
people corroborates that the processes and re-
quirements for acquiring land under the present
land policy is cumbersome and to a large extent
difficult for the masses. Acquisition of certifi-
cate of occupancy in Nigeria requires some
amount of money to be paid, which in most cas-
es is beyond what ordinary man can produce.

Similarly in Ghana,  Asiama (1998) maintained
that there have been many problems with the
registration of land in Ghana that can be attrib-
uted to the implementation of the system.  These
include, a cumbersome and costly registration
process; coincidence of two different plans ex-
isting for the same property because cadastral
plans need to be prepared for title registration,
which are different from the plan used for the
original transaction; the absence of site plans,
which can result in two title certificates issued
for the same plot; and a lack of logistics and
personnel at land service delivery agencies.
Most importantly, all the factors mentioned by
Asiama are relatively unfavourable to the com-
mon masses compared to those that have ac-
cess to the government offices. On the other
hand, Kasanga et al. (1996) and Cotula et al.
(2004) have argued that policy responses to-
wards securing land rights for interest holders
have mostly been attempts to eradicate custom-
ary systems and replace them with a “modern”
system of land tenure. The pro-reformers have
indeed argued that only “secure” private prop-
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erty could provide adequate incentives for in-
vestments in land and that such tenure security
could only be achieved through land titling and
registration. However, the traditionalists or the
conservatives in African tenure system have
counter position to the above. According to their
view point, land appropriation and domestica-
tion of private property rights on land is one of
the necessary columns trying to build a blue-
print of the European State in the African con-
text, which were necessary to the metropolitan
and capitalist interests.  Thus, many of the re-
forms and the philosophies behind the reforms
can be linked to the type of state which was
exported to Africa from Europe by colonizers.
This type of state marked by private property
ownership and individualism as against African
communalism has been manipulated in the re-
cent time of the postcolonial era by African rul-
ers which has resulted to series of shadow states
and warlord politics (Reno 1998) or even ulti-
mate state failure or collapse (Lemarchand 2003)
in some instances.

There have been arguments that the culmi-
nations of various land reforms with their con-
tradicting characteristics and provisions to one
another have further led the common people in
Africa in state of confusion. Most of the com-
mon indigenous people tend to wonder whether
the lands of their inheritance has eventually be-
come that of the “faceless” government as they
are increasingly constrained by law in utilizing
these land the way they  want, and  whether it is
necessary and compulsory that they should
adhere to these new policies or ignore them.
These resentments and confusions are rooted
in the present states where there is resilience of
the customary land practices side by side with
the statutory laws over land, which are inherited
from colonial rule to bear on the same land ad-
ministered by customary land rules. The exist-
ence and practice of the two legal systems in
turn brought about confusion on the definition
of a particular situation where each of the laws
is applicable as it is the case in Nigeria, where
customary and cultural attributes of citizens are
very important.

Between and betwixt the state of confusion
are other problems that arise as a result of the
land reforms and policies that are forced on the
people. In Nigeria for instance, the general pub-
lic in a study by Egunjobi (1991) considered the
post independence land use decree as undesir-

able. Their common understanding is that the
law has not improved access to land by the mass-
es; rather it has improved access to land by the
government and her officials. In this case, ac-
cess by government essentially means access
by individuals in government. Some state offi-
cials who did not inherit much land from their
lineage and had hitherto have found it difficult
to obtain land for their use in the past has limit-
less access at the expense of the masses in the
present dispensations. It is common place that
officials in the government do seize the oppor-
tunity given by their positions to appropriate
land from the masses (empirical examples abound
in Nigeria, Kenya, and even Zimbabwe based
on daily observations). In as much as the above
statement is disputable or contestable, various
officials in the government offices are duty
bound to convince ordinary citizens of their coun-
try that all their actions with respect to land re-
distribution are meant to achieve more equitable
society. Thus, in considering appropriation of
land from the original owners, the various land
reform policies in various parts of Sub-Saharan
Africa established some route to corruption and
oppression. There is no generalization at this
juncture that all land reform policies in the whole
of African nation states that adopted them re-
sulted to huge corruption in the process of im-
plementation. This is because even though Af-
rican States share some similarities in land ten-
ure policies, they also differ to a large extent
from one another in their types of political re-
gime. For example, there is no doubt that in Con-
go-Kinshasa (currently Democratic Republic of
Congo) many land expropriation policies were
applied during colonial Belgium and post colo-
nial Mobutu´s governments, there may be hard-
ly any difference in terms of how the policies
impacted on the lived of the ordinary citizens of
the country.. However, it has been argued that
the implementation of one of the land reforms
under Mobutu´s regime may be a direct effect of
lack of resources to maintain the allegiance lev-
els.

Culturally, the various land reforms have ren-
dered the cultural rights of the rural people un-
important and to a greater extent meaningless. It
infringed on their natural law of inheritance and
succession, which indirectly gives meaning to
their existence. It is however known that the
whole life of the rural people in Africa is intri-
cately tied to land and any hinge on that will
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adversely affect them in other things. Socio-geo-
graphically, the poor have no houses in the cit-
ies and are made to surrender their agricultural
undeveloped lands in the rural areas under the
guise of land reform. Commenting on the social
implications of land reform in Zimbabwe, Aman-
or-Wilks (1995) believed that, among other is-
sues, many of the immense disadvantages faced
historically by commercial farm labourers in their
working and living conditions, and with respect
to their political and social rights derives from
their lack of land rights in Zimbabwe. In addition
to the above, a shift in land policy in the mid-to
late 1980s towards more “efficient” and “pro-
ductive settlers” (Moyo 1995) led to a more ex-
plicitly negative official policy towards farm
workers, who became characterised as foreign-
ers, as unproductive, and persona non granta
on settlement farms.

Implicitly, irrespective of the underlying phi-
losophies of the land reforms by new African
leaders to address the colonial injustices, most
of the policies could be referred to as ‘a patch
work approach’ and ‘a mere piece of paper tiger”
as Olaore (1980) described the situation in Nige-
ria. The land reforms have deepened the margin-
alization and fragility of the citizens rather than
doing justice to them. This notion however rais-
es some of the remaining glimpses of a quite
different system of land use and land tenure;
and the fate of land transferors that occurred in
Kenya – and elsewhere in former settler colo-
nies in Africa. Evidence from Kenya suggests
that what happened limited the extent of a free
market for land and concentration of ownership
– and in that sense confounded the worst fears
of critics who saw the post colonial land reforms
leading to widespread landlessness and impov-
erishment (Cliffe 2001). In the case of Zimba-
bwe, the basic imbalance in land holding re-
mained in place without changes, despite the
periodic election promises. Much of the land
that was re-distributed went not to the rural poor
but to African large-scale commercial farmers and
to people with political connections (Buch and
Szeftel 2000). This condition which has lingered
in Zimbabwe for more than two decades to the
present has lately led to serious economic dep-
rivations and dislocation of ordinary Zimbabwe-
ans. While the ruling party ZANU-PF has used
land reclamation and further redistribution to the
indigenous black population as the corner piece
of their political campaign and clinching to pow-

er, the opposition elites have not left the party
elites and their policies uncriticised. Therefore
the misconceptions amongst politicians on
“what works” in terms of crafting out people
oriented land reforms and corruption free imple-
mentation has generated further political divides
and acrimonies.

Economically, with the land reform policies,
renter class are adequately protected by the law
while the dispossessed millions of poor citizens
whose only wealth is the underdeveloped land
inherited from their forefathers (in patriarchal
sense) are lost. As a result of this, they became
land shortage and unable to practice what is
their subsistence occupation, and on the extreme
they are made poor because of their inadequate
land or landlessness (Obioha and Odumosu
2002). The present outcome of various land re-
forms in Africa and particularly the Land Use
Act in Nigeria has projected a scenario akin to
the biblical proverb of the master taking from
one who has less and giving to others with sur-
pluses or who have more. Thus to those who
have, more were given to them from the ones
owned by the poor. Land reform policies as we
have experienced in most countries in Africa may
not be safe and satisfactory economic approach
to an egalitarian society because the land poli-
cies have in most cases confiscated the lands of
the poor and redistributed them to the wealthy
class – the class that believes in the power of
money. Commenting from what obtained in land
reforms in Africa, Haugerud (1983) believes that
many poor citizens lost the title to their land but
were not necessarily thrown out of their home-
steads; they simply did not have the required
paper to either get further credit for farming or
substantiate the ownership of their land. The
continued occupation of land on which the peas-
ants no longer have proof of ownership further
heightened their feeling of insecurity. This has
been identified as a factor that has contributed
to the decline of the smallholder part of coffee
economy in Kenya. Thus the land reforms have
not worked in the ways they were intended (Cliffe
2001).

From the above expositions, most land re-
form policies in postcolonial Africa nation states
as they culminated from the colonial ones threw
the common people into state of confusion on
what actually obtains with regard to land. They
are alienated from lands, which they believed to
be the property of their inheritance. In other
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words, they do not have control over their land
any longer based on the changing policies and
laws over land. They feel psychologically dis-
possessed with a deep feeling of worthlessness
in the society. Their timid conception presently
includes the notion that the government of their
nation, state or local council could throw them
out any time their land of abode is required for
“public interest.” The paradox and dilemma do
not end at this point; rather there is also the
practice of non-compensation to the rural poor
when they are dispossessed of their land prop-
erty unlike the wealthy that know how to follow
up with the laws of the land. It seems and un-
doubtedly that the rural poor may be ignorant of
their basic rights to land and what their demands
should be when such land is being made use of
by the government.

Issue of considerable importance emanating
from this is the revocation of rights on land. The
major point of contention is to resolve the di-
lemma arising from the need to acquire land for
the economic development of the nation states
of sub-Saharan Africa, and at the same time as-
suage the feelings of those who loose their lands
in the process. The above notion takes root in
the way Africans, including the political leaders
customarily conceive land as belonging to some-
one, which substantiate the view that “there is
no man’s land in Africa.” Which means there is
no free land in Africa even before colonialism,
whether the land is occupied or not at the partic-
ular time of reference. In spite of this notion, the
African political leaders and elites continuously
go ahead to promulgate and establish various
obnoxious land acts, which have only benefited
the more privileged few in the society to the
detriment of the majority rural peasants. Their
hidden agenda, which they are still implement-
ing, is to gradually reposition land, which is the
only resource that the poor can lay claim to, into
the hands of the few rich who do not have orig-
inal claim to those lands. Unfortunately, the re-
sultant effect of these unpredictable policies is
mainly the gruesome conflicts over lands that
keep on emerging in various nation states of
sub-Saharan Africa.

Land Reforms, Land Resources and Conflicts
Nexus in Sub-Saharan African Nation-States

The place of land in the various conflict sit-
uations recorded in African continent cannot be

underestimated. Owing to the economic, social
and political importance of land to African sub
population groups, contestation over land has
never been an issue that is taken for granted.
Most important but seemingly unreasonable to
a non-African, is the magical and religious at-
tachment to land which has formed the root and
basis of numerous conflicts over land in the con-
tinent. Obviously, the introduction of the new
land laws and reform agenda in African colonies
in the continent brought about a shift in the
various rights to land that have been in exist-
ence long before the colonial adventure. The
‘authochonous’ rights or the indigenous right
to land as practiced separately from alien and
‘non-authochonous’ rights were made complex
and confusing, which has resulted in notable
land clashes. There are two ways towards the
explanation of this relationship between land and
various conflict situations in the continent,
which include the macro analysis of liberation
struggles and inter-sate conflicts and microanal-
ysis of ethnic rivalries and interpersonal con-
testations.

Macro Analysis of Liberation Struggles and
Inter-state Conflicts Over Land

The centrality of land in most liberation strug-
gles cannot be underestimated in Africa and can
hardly be understood by a non- African, because
of the people’s conception of land. In Kenya
experience, good land alienated and appropriat-
ed by white settlers, and land pressures led to
political struggle for “land and freedom”, which
reflects different values about land in Africa. In
other words, a people do not believe to be liber-
ated or free when they are not controlling their
own “land.” In revisiting the land issue that un-
derlay the “Mau Mau” rebellion in Kenya,
Kawharu (1977) was convinced in the people’s
belief that “the land is the people”. Recent ob-
servation of relationship between people and
land in Africa calls for more attention to the way
land is embedded in the social fabrics of the
society, and perceived in quite different ways to
those of the western culture. Mackenzie (1995)
in quoting an African woman stated “land is like
a child that cannot be left unguarded” and, that
“a piece of land never shrinks”, which brings
out indigenous views in an evocative phrase of
Kikuyu proverbs. These notions however stress
the central significance of land, but more spe-
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cifically the differing conceptions of whites or
non- Africans and Africans about the relation-
ship between land and people, and most impor-
tantly why most Africans endlessly die because
of piece of land.

Most recent in this aspect is what is hap-
pening at present in Zimbabwe, southern Afri-
ca, where there is a new land policy by the gov-
ernment of Robert Mugabe, which repositioned
land unto the confines of Africans. It is howev-
er, a response to an age long quest for change of
land policy in Zimbabwe by the indigenous black
population. History has it that the land issue
had caused a lot of confrontations between the
White “settlers” and the African indigenous
people, leading to violent conflicts and killings.
The contestation has always revolved around
the question of supremacy between aboriginal
right and right of conquest over land in that part
of Africa. At present it may be pretty early to
forecast what will happen to South Africa if the
present quest for a more revolutionary and rad-
ical land reform and redistribution by the youths
continues. The post apartheid land redistribu-
tion policy of  “willing seller willing buyer” seems
not to be addressing the real issues as most
lands, particularly the more fertile arable and pro-
ductive ones are still in the possession of non-
African (White) farmers. It appears that the items
on the land reform agenda and the ways and
means of the implementation have caused some
irreparable divide in the ruling party, African
National Congress (ANC). One of the main sourc-
es of rifts, claims and counter claims between
the African natives of South Africa and the
White South Africans have centered on land.
Some politicians and well meaning citizens who
are working continuously to eschew escalated
conflict or war in South Africa have always tried
to be more diplomatic in making statements about
land.

At the level of the inter-state conflict over
land, typical examples and scenarios have been
played out in most parts of sub-Saharan Africa.
In the West-Central Africa, various inter-gov-
ernmental and governmental policies in Nigeria
and Cameroon have led to conflict over land
around the Bakassi peninsular of the two coun-
tries. There are some speculations that Nigeria
had not accorded the Bakassi area of the coun-
try the much expected inclusion policies with
regard to land in that area prior to the contesta-
tion of the land by the Republic of Cameroon.
However, it is interesting to note that the main

cause of the conflict over the oil rich Bakassi
peninsular by Nigeria and Cameroon was ample
misinterpretation and misunderstanding of the
age long land agreement between the colonial
masters of the two countries, which was docu-
mented as part of land policy by the colonialist
in their colonies, without due consultations with
the native people. The conflict was on for some
decades, resulting to arms struggle and loss of
lives of soldiers and civilians in both countries
until the case was definitively decided at the
International Court of Justice in Hague, where
the peninsular was ceded to Cameroun, while
the native inhabitants largely remain Nigerian
citizens (in international identity classification).
The above Nigeria-Cameroun case depicts viv-
idly the utter neglect of the wishes of the Afri-
can people with regard to what concerns them
and their land because the local people were
neither consulted by the colonial French and
British overlords in the crafting of agreement on
their cultural inheritance. Similarly, there is no
evidenc yet to indicate that the native African
people in the Bakassi peninsular were also con-
sulted during the Court’s seating and processes
in Hague. The Court’s decision in a greater part
has separated the people from their real exist-
ence, which is land. There are also pockets and
large scale on going conflicts in the East and
Central Africa between some competing coun-
tries over the border lines and margins. Some of
these contestations emanate from internal ad-
justment or reforms in land use policies and laws,
which usually extend and impact on the neigh-
bouring countries. People in different countries
have been relocated out of their countries to
settle in the neighbouring countries due to im-
plementation of unfavourable land policies in
place.

Micro Analysis of Ethnic Rivalries and
Interpersonal Contestations

In African continent, there are various inter-
nal conflicts within countries or nation states
that are generated as a result of land reforms
and policies.  Ethnic conflict which manifests
either inter or intra is possibly the most wide-
spread. These are mostly conflicts over grazing
land, over cattle, over water points and over
cultivable land, but most importantly over eth-
nic superiority over land with regard to their
ancient history. These conflicts go back a long
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way, in some cases to the pre-colonial period.
However, major changes have been introduced
in the countries’ economies such as changes
over land laws, which often contradict custom-
ary laws, confiscation of large tracts of land for
ranching and large-scale farming, and increase
in population. Most important is the rise of rural
inequalities – between rich and poor/landless
farmers, between rich ranchers and poor cattle
owners. Obioha (2008b) evinced that these
changes have led to a considerable competition
for the scarce resources of land (cultivable and
grazing, including water). Furthermore, environ-
mental deterioration in land productivity and
scarcity of water has contributed to the intensi-
ty of the competition, coupled with various laws
that are associated with them. Examples of large-
scale conflicts over cultivable land include well-
reported conflicts in Kenya (Rift Valley), Nigeria
(Ife and Modakeke Yoruba communities and
Umuneri and Aguleri, Igbo communities), the
DRC (between the Hema and Lendu, in Ituri Dis-
trict) and in Ghana (Bujra 2000). These conflicts
have some peculiarities and different dimension
which suggests that some of them are instigat-
ed by the government as it was suspected in the
case in Congo, during the regime of Mobutu,
where he used land reforms and distribution to
maintain allegiances of some favoured groups
of people in the country. Hence, confrontations
between Hema and Lendu do not keep a direct
relationship with their “ethnic” origins, social-
economic functions or land access, but a conse-
quence of the logic and collapse of neo-patri-
monial system of allegiance.  There is also a
strong evidence to believe that the relationship
that existed in some areas of Africa between
political power and land still exists. For instance,
in some regions of the eastern Congo-Kinshasa,
access to land and mineral resources is one of
the sources of political power of the local au-
thorities and warlords as well. One of the ways
to control people is through the control of natu-
ral resources, and this sort of allegiance is
searched by State officials as well as local au-
thorities (Van Acker 1989).

In some countries, like in Nigeria, the recent
land use policy has generated an enduring cri-
sis that relate to the interpretation and misinter-
pretation of the provisions of the law. Conflic-
tics over land resources, particularly the mineral
oil in the Niger-Delta region of Nigeria derives
its main cause from the 1978 Land Use Act in

Nigeria which tranfered all lands in the country
to the Federal Government or her agencies, like
the state and the local government. By implica-
tion, the local people do not have any claim to
any mineral resouerce that exist in their locality.
In spite of the damages and losses that besiege
the livelihood of the Niger-Delta people, for in-
stance, the laws of the country makes it difficult
for them to ask for demands that are not within
the laws of Nigeria. This situation has ignited a
prolonged acremony and violent conflict which
has claimed lives of Nigerians and foreigners in
that region.

Irrespective of reasons that may be adduced
by social researchers as the main causes of con-
flict in Africa, it is very evident that the root
cause of most conflicts is contestation over land
and land resources in the rural and urban space,
between the indigenes or earliest and recent set-
tlers. It could also be between two co-earlier set-
tlers contesting for supremacy and control over
the land and resources of the urban centres. The
problem however, has been with the changes
that have taken place in the land policies of var-
ious countries in the sub-Saharan Africa. The
unfolding pattern is intense and quite unpre-
dictable, however a related holistic profiling of
some of these conflicts have been enunciated
by Obioha (2008b) where he identified eleven
typologies of conflicts that are based on con-
testation over land and its resources by various
interest groups and stakeholders.

CONCLUSION

Land tenure systems are institutionally es-
tablished and are, therefore, difficult to alter.
Political power structures; cooperative ties and
class, cultural, and ethnic interests and motives
all work towards maintaining the established
forms. Systems of land tenure in sub-Saharan
Africa are not immutable, just as it is the case in
other societies.  Changes in the various admin-
istration and government, and influences ema-
nating from the political power structures
brought about changes in the land tenure sys-
tems in Africa. As in recent times in Africa, these
factors have been changing more and more rap-
idly, in which case the systems of land tenure
have to adjust to it, without any considerations
on the native African peoples beliefs and mean-
ing to land.  As has been globally observed in
Africa, one of the devastating consequences of
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redefinition of land rights is the incessant land
disputes and inter/intra ethnic feuds over land
in the African continent. The situation as it turns
to be at the moment requires efficacious practic-
es to handle the uprisings. It is noteworthy that
unless something meaningful and urgent is done
in readdressing African land policies and laws
in consonance with the people’s beliefs, there
appears to be no end to the problem.
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